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                                    FORM 8-K
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                       Pursuant to Section 13 OR 15(d) of
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                                  AspenBio, Inc
                                  -------------
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Check the appropriate box below if the Form 8-K filing is intended to
simultaneously satisfy the filing obligation of the registrant under any of the
following provisions (see General Instruction A.2. below):

[ ]  Written communications pursuant to Rule 425 under the Securities Act (17
     CFR 230.425)

[ ]  Soliciting material pursuant to Rule 14a-12 under the Exchange Act (17
     CFR 240.14a-12)

[ ]  Pre-commencement communications pursuant to Rule 14d-2(b) under the
     Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.14d-2(b))

[ ]  Pre-commencement communications pursuant to Rule 13e-4(c) under the
     Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.13e-4(c))

Item 1.01 - Entry into a Material Definitive Agreement.
            -------------------------------------------

     On January 24, 2005, the Registrant entered into an employment agreement
("Agreement") with Richard G. Donnelly. Mr. Donnelly agreed to become President
and CEO of AspenBio. The Agreement is initially for a one-year term, with
automatic renewals, unless terminated and provides for annual base compensation
of $150,000 and bonus based on performance criteria. The Agreement also grants
Mr. Donnelly options, under the Company's Incentive Stock Option Plan, to
acquire 500,000 shares of common stock at an exercise price of $.60 per share,
with vesting over three years.

Item 5.02 - Departure of Directors or Principal Officers; Election of Directors;



            Appointment of Principal Officers
            --------------------------------------------------------------------

     On January 24, 2005, Richard G. Donnelly was hired as President and CEO of
the Company and he was appointed a Director of the Registrant. Jeffrey G.
McGonegal, who had been serving as interim Chief Executive Officer/President
will continue in his role of Chief Financial Officer of the Registrant.

Item 9.01 - Financial Statements and Exhibits
            ---------------------------------

(a)  Financial Statements of Businesses acquired.

     Not applicable.

(b)  Pro forma financial information.

     Not applicable

(c)  Exhibits.

EXHIBIT NO.                 DESCRIPTION
- -------------------------------------------------------------------------
 10.25 (b)       Employment Agreement with Richard G. Donnelly dated
                 January 24, 2005

 99.1            Press release dated January 25, 2005

                                   SIGNATURES

      Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the
registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the
undersigned hereunto duly authorized.

                                                          AspenBio, Inc
                                                          (Registrant)

Date January 25, 2005                              /s/ Jeffrey G. McGonegal
                                                   -------------------------
                                                   Name: Jeffrey G. McGonegal
                                                 Title: Chief Financial Officer



                                                               Exhibit 10.25 (b)

                         EXECUTIVE EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENT
                         ------------------------------

     THIS AGREEMENT dated as of the 24th day of January 2005, to be effective as
of the 1st day of February 2005, by and between, AspenBio. Inc., a Colorado
corporation (the "Employer" or "Company") and Richard G. Donnelly (the
"Executive"). In consideration of the mutual covenants contained in this
Agreement, the Employer agrees to employ the Executive and the Executive agrees
to be employed by the Employer upon the terms and conditions hereinafter set
forth.

                                   ARTICLE 1
                               TERM OF EMPLOYMENT
                               ------------------

     1.1 Initial Term.   The initial term of employment hereunder shall commence
as of the effective day first written above ("Commencement Date") and shall
continue for a period of one year from that date, unless terminated earlier as
provided under Article 5.

     1.2 Renewal; Non- Renewal Benefits to Executive.  At the end of the initial
term of this Agreement, and on each anniversary thereafter, the term of
Executive's employment shall be automatically extended one additional year
unless, at least 90 days prior to such anniversary, the Executive shall have
delivered to the Employer written notice that the term of the Executive's
employment hereunder will not be extended. The Employer shall have the right to
provide such non-renewal notice to Executive, on the same terms and conditions.

                                   ARTICLE 2
                             DUTIES OF THE EXECUTIVE
                             -----------------------

     2.1 Duties.   The Executive shall be employed with the title of Chief
Executive Officer and President, with responsibilities and authorities as are
customarily performed by such officer including, but not limited to those duties
as may from time to time be assigned to Executive by the Board of Directors of
Employer. Executive's responsibilities and authorities for operating policies
and procedures are subject to the general direction and control of the Board of
Directors. Upon execution of this Agreement, the Company's Board of Directors
shall also agree to appoint executive to fill the vacancy on the Company's Board
of Directors.

     2.2 Extent and Place of Duties.  Executive shall devote his primary working
time, efforts, attention and energies to the business of the Employer. Executive
shall be required to perform his at least 50% of his duties at the companies
headquarters in Castle Rock, Colorado, or as may be agreed upon from time to
time by the parties. Employer agrees to provide temporary living accommodations
in Castle Rock, CO for a period of up to one year, should Executive determine to
not relocate his family to Castle Rock during that period.

                                   ARTICLE 3
                          COMPENSATION OF THE EXECUTIVE
                          -----------------------------

     3.1 Salary. As compensation for services rendered under this Agreement, the
Executive will receive a salary of $150,000 per year, which shall be his base
compensation. Executive's salary is payable in accordance with Employer's normal
business practices. The parties agree that the base compensation amount will be
reviewed for an increase considering the progress of the Company as well as the
Executive's execution of his job duties after six months (September 1, 2005). In
addition Employer and Executive shall agree within the initial sixty days of the
term of this Agreement on goals and parameters for a bonus program to provide



the Executive with additional performance incentives. The first year bonus
amount shall be up to 25% of the Executive's base salary, based upon the
achievement of the to be agreed upon goals and parameters.

     3.2 Benefits.   Executive shall be entitled to vacation and holidays as
customarily extended to executive employees. Executive shall be entitled to
participate in all of Employer's employee benefit plans and employee benefits,
including any retirement, pension, profit-sharing, stock option, insurance,
hospital or other plans and benefits which now may be in effect or which may
hereafter be adopted, it being understood that Executive shall have the same
rights and privileges to participate in such plans and benefits as any other
executive employee during the term of this Agreement. Participation in any
benefit plans shall be in addition to the compensation otherwise provided for in
this Agreement.

     3.3 Expenses.   Executive shall be entitled to prompt reimbursement for all
reasonable expenses incurred by Executive in the performance of his duties
hereunder.

     3.4 Employee Stock Options.   Upon execution of this agreement, Executive
shall be granted 500,000 options to purchase common stock of the Company at the
market price on the date of grant. Such options shall be under the Company's
Stock Option Plan, as amended and may consist of a combination of Incentive and
non-qualified options as are to be determined. Such options will be subject to
three-year pro-rata vesting in arrears.

                                   ARTICLE 4
                        NON-COMPETITION; CONFIDENTIALITY
                        --------------------------------

     4.1 During the term of this Agreement, the Executive will offer to the
Employer any investment or other opportunity generally in the business in which
the Company operates, of which he may become aware. If after 30 days the Board
of Directors of the Employer refuses the opportunity to participate in the
investment or venture, the Executive may do so as permitted by Section 4.2
hereof and otherwise only if Executive obtains consent to do so from a majority
of the directors.

     4.2 The Executive may make passive investments in companies involved in
industries in which the Company operates, provided any such investment does not
exceed a 5% equity interest, unless Executive obtains a consent to acquire an
equity interest exceeding 5% by a vote of a majority of the directors. The
parties acknowledge that Executive has disclosed his 10% ownership position in
"CVS" and the Company consents to that pre-existing relationship.

     4.3 Except as provided in Sections 4.1 and 4.2 hereof, the Executive may
not participate in any business or other areas of business in which the Company
is engaged during the term of this Agreement except through and on behalf of the
Company, without the consent from a majority of the directors. The parties
acknowledge that Executive has disclosed his relationship with "CVS" and "Heska"
and the Company consents to those pre-existing relationships, within the
transition plan as discussed by the parties.

     4.4 During the term of this Agreement, the Executive shall not own, manage,
operate, control, be employed by, participate in, or be connected in any manner
with the ownership, management, operation or control of any business which is
engaged in the type of business conducted by the Employer at the time this
Agreement terminates. In the event of the Executive's actual or threatened
breach of this paragraph, the Employer shall be entitled to a preliminary
restraining order and injunction restraining the Executive from violating its
provisions. Nothing in this Agreement shall be construed to prohibit the
Employer from pursuing any other available remedies for such breach or
threatened breach, including the recovery of damages from the Executive.

     4.5  a.  The Executive recognizes and acknowledges that the information,
business, list of the Employer's customers and any other trade secret or
other secret or confidential information relating to Employer's business as
they may exist from time to time are valuable, special and unique assets of
Employer's business. Therefore, Executive agrees as follows:



               (1) That Executive will hold in strictest confidence and not
disclose, reproduce, publish or use in any manner, whether during or subsequent
to this employment, without the express authorization of the Board of Directors
of the Employer, any information, business, customer lists, or any other secret
or confidential matter relating to any aspect of the Employer's business, except
as such disclosure or use may be required in connection with Executive's work
for the Employer.

               (2) That upon request or at the time of leaving the employ of the
Employer the Executive will deliver to the Employer, and not keep or deliver to
anyone else, any and all notes, memoranda, documents and, in general, any and
all material relating to the Employer's business.

               (3) That the Board of Directors of Employer may from time to time
reasonably designate other subject matters requiring confidentiality and secrecy
which shall be deemed to be covered by the terms of this Agreement.

     b. In the event of a breach or threatened breach by the Executive of the
provisions of this paragraph 4.5, the Employer shall be entitled to an
injunction (i) restraining the Executive from disclosing, in whole or in part,
any information as described above or from rendering any services to any person,
firm, corporation, association or other entity to whom such information, in
whole or in part, has been disclosed or is threatened to be disclosed; and/or
(ii) requiring that Executive deliver to Employer all information, documents,
notes, memoranda and any and all other material as described above upon
Executive's leave of the employ of the Employer. Nothing herein shall be
construed as prohibiting the Employer from pursuing other remedies available to
the Employer for such breach or threatened breach, including the recovery of
damages from the Executive.

                                   ARTICLE 5
                            TERMINATION OF EMPLOYMENT
                            -------------------------

     5.1 Termination. The Executive's employment hereunder may be terminated
without any breach of this Agreement only under the following circumstances:

          1. By Executive. Upon the occurrence of any of the following events,
this Agreement may be terminated by the Executive by written notice to
Employer:

               (1) if Employer makes a general assignment for the benefit of
creditors, files a voluntary bankruptcy petition, files a petition or answer
seeking a reorganization, arrangement, composition, readjustment, liquidation,
dissolution or similar relief under any law, or there shall have been filed any
petition or application for the involuntary bankruptcy of Employer, or other
similar proceeding, in which an order for relief is entered or which remains
undismissed for a period of thirty days or more, or Employer seeks, consents to,
or acquiesces in the appointment of a trustee, receiver, or liquidator of
Employer or any material part of its assets;

               (2) the sale by Employer of substantially all of its assets;

               (3) a decision by Employer to terminate its business and
liquidate its assets.

     If Employee terminates this Agreement for the reasons stated in Section
5.1.1 (2), the Executive will be paid a severance amount equal to one times his
base annual salary. This severance amount is in addition to any salary due and
payable through the Date of Termination.

     2. Death. This Agreement shall terminate upon the death of Executive.

     3. Disability. The Employer may terminate this Agreement upon the permanent
disability of the Executive. Executive shall be considered disabled (whether
permanent or temporary) if: (i) he is disabled as defined in a disability
insurance policy purchased by or for the benefit of the Executive; or (ii) if no
such policy is in effect, he is incapacitated to such an extent that he is



unable to perform substantially all of his duties for Employer that he performed
prior to such incapacitation.

     4. Cause. The Employer may terminate the Executive's employment hereunder
for Cause. For purposes of this Agreement, the Employer shall have "Cause" to
terminate the Executive's employment hereunder upon the following: (i) the
continued failure by the Executive substantially to perform his duties hereunder
(other than any such failure resulting from the Executive's incapacity due to
physical or mental illness), after demand for substantial performance is
delivered by the Employer and Executive fails to substantially perform in the 30
days following receipt of Employer's demand; or (ii) misconduct by the Executive
which is materially injurious to the Employer, monetarily or otherwise; or (iii)
the willful violation by the Executive of the provisions of this Agreement. For
purposes of this Section, no act, or failure to act, on the part of the
Executive shall be considered "willful" unless done, or omitted to be done, not
in good faith and without reasonable belief by him that his action or omission
was in the best interest of the Employer.

     5. Other Termination. The Employer may terminate the Executive's employment
hereunder for any reason other than death, disability or cause.

     5.2 Notice of Termination. Any termination of the Executive's employment by
the Employer or by the Executive (other than termination pursuant to subsection
5.1.2 above) shall be communicated by written Notice of Termination to the other
party.

     5.3 Date of Termination. "Date of Termination" shall mean (i) if the
Executive's employment is terminated by his death, the date of his death; (ii)
if the Executive's employment is terminated for Cause or Other Termination event
("Other Termination Event"), the date on which a Notice of Termination is
received by the Executive; and (iii) if the Executive's employment is terminated
for any other reason stated above, the date specified in a Notice of Termination
by Employer or Executive, which date shall be no less than 30 days following the
date on which Notice of Termination is given.

     5.4 Compensation Upon Termination.

     1. Following the termination of this Agreement pursuant to Sections 5.1.1
or 5.1.2, the Executive shall be entitled to compensation only through the Date
of Termination; provided, however, that Executive may be entitled to severance
as set forth in Section 5.1.1.

     2. Following the termination of this Agreement pursuant to Section 5.1.2,
Employer shall pay to Executive's estate the compensation which would otherwise
be payable to Executive to the end of the month in which his death occurs. This
payment shall be in addition to life insurance benefits, if any, paid to
Executive's estate under policies for which the Employer pays all premiums and
Executive's estate is the beneficiary.

     3. In the event of permanent disability of the Executive as described in
Section 5.1.3, if Employer elects to terminate this Agreement, Executive shall
be entitled to receive compensation and benefits through the Date of
Termination; any such payment, however, shall be reduced by disability insurance
benefits, if any, paid to Executive under policies (other than group policies)
for which Employer pays all premiums and Executive is the beneficiary.

     4. If Executive is terminated by Employer for any reason other than Cause
as set forth in this Article 5, then Executive is entitled to a severance
payment equal to the equivalent of 135 days base salary following the date of
Termination, under this Agreement.

     5.5 Remedies. Any termination of this Agreement shall not prejudice any
other remedy to which the Employer or Executive may be entitled, either at law,
equity, or under this Agreement.

                                   ARTICLE 6
                                 INDEMNIFICATION
                                 ---------------

     To the fullest extent permitted by applicable law, Employer agrees to



indemnify, defend and hold Executive harmless from any and all claims, actions,
costs, expenses, damages and liabilities, including, without limitation,
reasonable attorneys' fees, hereafter or heretofore arising out of or in
connection with activities of Employer or its employees, including Executive, or
other agents in connection with and within the scope of this Agreement or by
reason of the fact that he is or was a director or officer of Employer or any
affiliate of Employer. To the fullest extent permitted by applicable law,
Employer shall advance to Executive expenses of defending any such action, claim
or proceeding. However, Employer shall not indemnify Executive or defend
Executive against, or hold him harmless from any claims, damages, expenses or
liabilities, including attorneys' fees, resulting from the gross negligence or
willful misconduct of Executive. The duty to indemnify shall survive the
expiration or early termination of this Agreement as to any claims based on
facts or conditions which occurred or are alleged to have occurred prior to
expiration or termination.

                                   ARTICLE 7
                               GENERAL PROVISIONS
                               ------------------

     7.1 Governing Law. This Agreement shall be governed by and construed in
accordance with the laws of the State of Colorado.

     7.2 Arbitration. Any controversy or claim arising out of or relating to
this Agreement or the breach thereof shall be settled by arbitration in the City
and County of Denver, Colorado in accordance with the rules then existing of the
American Arbitration Association and judgment upon the award may be entered in
any court having jurisdiction thereof.

     7.3 Entire Agreement. This Agreement supersedes any and all other
Agreements, whether oral or in writing, between the parties with respect to the
employment of the Executive by the Employer. Each party to this Agreement
acknowledges that no representations, inducements, promises, or agreements,
orally or otherwise, have been made by either party, or anyone acting on behalf
of any party, that are not embodied in this Agreement, and that no agreement,
statement, or promise not contained in this Agreement shall be valid or binding.

     7.4 Successors and Assigns. This Agreement, all terms and conditions
hereunder, and all remedies arising herefrom, shall inure to the benefit of and
be binding upon Employer, any successor in interest to all or substantially all
of the business and/or assets of Employer, and the heirs, administrators,
successors and assigns of Executive. Except as provided in the preceding
sentence, the rights and obligations of the parties hereto may not be assigned
or transferred by either party without the prior written consent of the other
party.

     7.5 Notices. For purposes of this Agreement, notices, demands and all other
communications provided for in this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be
deemed to have been duly given when delivered or mailed by United States
registered mail, return receipt requested, postage prepaid, addressed as
follows:

                  Executive:
                           Richard G. Donnelly
                           2838 Garrett Drive
                           Fort Collins, CO 8526

                  Employer:
                           AspenBio, Inc.
                           Attn: Chairman
                           1585 South Perry Street
                           Castle Rock, CO 80104

                  With a copy to:
                           Theresa Mehringer
                           Burns, Figa & Will, P.C.
                           6400 South Fiddlers Green Circle
                           Englewood, CO 80111

or to such other address as either party may have furnished to the other in
writing in accordance herewith, except that notices of change of address shall



be effective only upon receipt.

     7.6 Severability. If any provision of this Agreement is prohibited by or is
unlawful or unenforceable under any applicable law of any jurisdiction as to
such jurisdiction, such provision shall be ineffective to the extent of such
prohibition without invalidating the remaining provisions hereof. 7.7 Section
Headings. The section headings used in this Agreement are for convenience only
and shall not affect the construction of any terms of this Agreement.

     7.8 Survival of Obligations. Termination of this Agreement for any reason
shall not relieve Employer or Executive of any obligation accruing or arising
prior to such termination.

     7.9 Amendments. This Agreement may be amended only by written agreement of
both Employer and Executive.

     7.10 Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in one or more
counterparts, each of which shall constitute an original but all of which, when
taken together, shall constitute only one legal instrument. This Agreement shall
become effective when copies hereof, when taken together, shall bear the
signatures of both parties hereto. It shall not be necessary in making proof of
this Agreement to produce or account for more than one such counterpart.

     7.11 Fees and Costs. If any action at law or in equity is necessary to
enforce or interpret the terms of this Agreement, the prevailing party shall be
entitled to reasonable attorneys fees, costs and necessary disbursements in
addition to any other relief to which that party may be entitled.

     IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Employer and Employee enter into this Executive
Employment Agreement effective as of the date first set forth above.

                         AspenBio, Inc. - "EMPLOYER"

                         By ___________________________

                         Name _________________________

                         Title ________________________

                         Richard G. Donnelly - "EXECUTIVE"

                         Signed _________________________________
                                Richard G. Donnelly, Individually



                                                                    Exhibit 99.1

     For Immediate Release                    For more information contact:
                                              Greg Pusey, Chairman 303/ 884-4406
                                              Jeff McGonegal, CFO  303/ 475-3786

            AspenBio Hires Richard Donnelly as President and CEO and
                           Appointed as Board Member

Castle Rock, CO, January 25, 2005 - AspenBio, Inc. (OTCBB: APNB) announced today
that Richard Donnelly has agreed to become President and CEO and he was
appointed to the Company's Board of Directors. Mr. Donnelly has played key
management roles with a focus on sales and marketing, in the development of a
number of significant animal health companies in his twenty four plus years in
the industry, including Heska Corporation, The Fort Dodge division of American
Home Products and the Janssen Pharmaceutica division of Johnson & Johnson.

Richard Donnelly, age 46, previously served as Senior Director of Marketing at
Heska Corporation in Fort Collins, CO. While at Heska, he was part of the
management team, which successfully directed Heska's turnaround from losses
exceeding $44 million in 1998 to virtual breakeven status in 2003. Prior to
joining Heska, Donnelly helped direct Canada's leading animal health company
during a six-year period to revenue growth exceeding 400%. His experience also
includes leading a management team through the successful acquisitions and
integrations of Syntex Animal Health, American Cyanamid & Solvay Animal Health
by Fort Dodge Animal Health, a Division of American Home Products.

Mr. Donnelly stated, "In searching for my next career challenge I investigated a
number of significant industry opportunities and concluded AspenBio is truly
unique in the marketplace. The Company has several animal health drugs in later
stage development that appear to have appreciable market opportunity if
successfully developed and marketed. With my experience in successfully bringing
drug products such as; Factrel(R) (GnRH), Ovuplant(R) (deslorelin), Synovex(R)
Plus (trenbolone acetate) and Quest(TM) Gel (moxidectin) to the marketplace, I
look forward to assisting the Company in achieving its goals."

"We believe that the addition of Richard Donnelly's leadership and experience to
AspenBio will bring significant near-term value to the Company as it continues
to make progress in the development of its products for use in the animal health
industry" stated Dr. Douglas I. Hepler, a member of the AspenBio Board of
Directors.

AspenBio, Inc. was founded in August 2000 for the purpose of acquiring the
antigen business of Vitro Diagnostics, Inc. and then leveraging its proprietary
technology to develop products with substantial market potential. The current
management team had been manufacturing and marketing more than 30 products to
diagnostic test kit manufacturers and research facilities since 1990. In
addition to laboratory products, AspenBio is also leveraging its knowledge and
technology to develop healthcare products, predominantly in the area of animal
healthcare. By initially applying its technology to veterinary medicine,
AspenBio gains several competitive advantages. First, since the FDA approval
process for animal products is often less costly and time-consuming than that
for human products, the Company's research and development costs are
substantially reduced and the timeline to product launch and revenue generation
is shortened. Second, veterinary medicine represents an area of significant
untapped market potential with relatively limited market competition. AspenBio's
strategy is to pursue technologies under in-licensing agreements with
universities, research scientists, and doctors; conduct research on the
technologies through various stages of pre-clinical and clinical development;
and then either out-license or sell the technologies, enter into marketing and
distribution agreements with major pharmaceutical companies, or proceed directly
to product launch. Through its own application and under its license agreements,
AspenBio has an extensive portfolio of patents, provisional patent applications
and patents pending.



This news release includes "forward looking statements" of AspenBio, Inc.
("APNB") as defined by the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC"). All
statements, other than statements of historical fact, included in the press
release that address activities, events or developments that APNB believes or
anticipates will or may occur in the future are forward-looking statements.
These statements are based on certain assumptions made based on experience,
expected future developments and other factors APNB believes are appropriate in
the circumstances. Such statements are subject to a number of assumptions, risks
and uncertainties, many of which are beyond the control of APNB. Investors are
cautioned that any such statements are not guarantees of future performance.
Actual results or developments may differ materially from those projected in the
forward-looking statements as a result of many factors, including development of
new products, obtaining additional funding, adverse changes in market
conditions, fluctuations in sales volumes, and problems in collecting
receivables. Furthermore, APNB does not intend (and is not obligated) to update
publicly any forward-looking statements. The contents of this news release
should be considered in conjunction with the warnings and cautionary statements
contained in APNB's recent filings with the SEC.


